
MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 11/17

Held on Monday 4th December 2017 in the Poppy Room, Royal British Legion commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Bryant – Chair.  Cllr’s Bacon, Buchanan, Dickson, Di Lorenzo, Jerman, Jolley, Ogborn and Walton.  D/Cllr Sharp and C/Cllr Shuter were also present.

Before the meeting began Sue Parsons and Andy Preston from County Council Highways came to do a presentation on changes to be made to the A1303.  C/Cllr John Williams and Tracy Thorby, Clerk to Quy Parish Council were also present.

The County Council have secured significant funding from the Department for Transport Safer Roads Fund to improve the A1303 from the Quy roundabout to the A11 flyover.  Over £175M has been allocated to the 50 most dangerous ‘A’ roads in the country based on accident statistics and volume of traffic using the road.  The A1303 was identified as the highest risk road in East Anglia.  Eight Councils were supported by the EuroRAP Pathfinders Project which is funded by the RAC Foundation.  Roads are inspected and software is used to provide an objective measure of the level of safety built into the road, the road is then given a star rating by road user type between 1 and 5.The A1303 achieved a 2 star rating.  All 50 roads have gone through the same method using the same software.  The software then suggests countermeasures to reduce the risk to road users based on international research.  It has taken 2 months to survey the road and put the proposals together and the County Council now have 6 months to spend the majority of the £1.3M given to them for the project and the £145K they have also contributed before the end of the financial year.
Funded countermeasures will include rumble strips which will warn drivers if they are too near the grass verge and there will be a protected turn lane into the two entrances into Wilbraham. There will also be street lighting at these junctions.  The curve delineation on the route to Newmarket will be improved with extra lighting built into the road and there will be improvements in the layout to all existing junctions.  There will also be a lay-by for the bus stop on both sides of the road on the A1303 by Hilton Park and a safer crossing route to the bus stop.  Cllr Ogborn asked if a bus shelter could be provided on the opposite side of the road to prevent people taking shelter in the existing one in bad weather and then rushing over the road when the bus came which they will look into.   C/Cllr Williams queried the safety measures for cyclists coming from Wilbraham as they tried to cross the road (by the museum).  Andy Preston said they will look into this further to see if they could provide a safer crossing route. They will also look to see if the footpath could be improved.  The software does not like large trees by the road.  Where there is a large cluster of trees, a safety barrier will be installed which will be timber clad to fit in with the surroundings.  Andy Preston explained that a safety barrier has to be installed 30 metres either side of a tree so it makes more sense to remove lone trees and replant in one area that can then be protected by the barrier.  Queries were made regarding the Quy roundabout and the priorities coming off of the A14 and Andy Preston said he would talk to Highways England regarding this as this was their responsibility although C/Cllr Shuter said they had looked into this 18 months ago and felt there was not a problem.  Another query was whether there would be any speed restrictions.  Andy Preston said the software did not show that a speed limit reduction was needed as there were no built up areas although there will obviously be temporary speed restrictions whilst the work takes place.
The successful DFT application can be found on the County Council website under transport bids. There will be a more detailed scheme plan available in the New Year on a dedicated webpage. Further detailed public consultation is planned next year on the roadside hazard element of the scheme. Construction on all other elements is due to start at the end of January 2018.

170. APOLOGIES:

Received from Cllr’s Maczkiewicz and O’Dell and also D/Cllr Chaplin.
171.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:
Cllr Bryant requested a small change to 155(b) to say it was the ECDC committee minutes not parish council that she had looked at.

172.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:
None.

173. MATTERS ARISING:

a)  Bloor Homes – Lysander Close
Regarding the footpath Cllr Buchanan had located the correspondence with ECDC which clarified the footpath would be provided; Cllr Bryant reiterated that it specifically said in the ECDC Planning Committee minutes that the path would be provided.  Cllr Bryant had visited one of the residents in Lysander Close and was concerned that some families had had to move out due to sewage leaking into their homes and the sewage pipes were now having to be re-laid as they had been put in wrong.  Cllr Buchanan asked D/Cllr Sharp why a building inspector had not picked this up as Bloor Homes seemed to have done a poor job.  

We now have the address of Mr Wooster, the previous owner’s solicitor and Cllr Buchanan will be writing concerning the open space at the entrance to the site.

ACTION:  CLLR BUCHANAN TO WRITE TO MR WOOSTER

b)  Lay-by at shops
Cllr Bryant explained how we were seeking a view from an independent traffic consultant.  C/Cllr Shuter had spoken to Highways who had said it would be a conflict of interest for them to recommend someone.  We are looking at various other options including parking enforcement through Lucy Frazer MP and the Police and Crime Commissioner who are still discussing this with ECDC but Cllr Jolley felt we should still be looking at a consultant.  He suggested approaching someone in the village with expertise in this field and asking them to recommend someone which was agreed.  

ACTION:  CLLR JOLLEY TO LOOK INTO TRAFFIC CONSULTANT
174.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:
County

C/Cllr Shuter had looked at Arber Close where a resident had complained about the restricted view when pulling out of the road.  He admits it is difficult to see cars coming out of the BVC entrance but if you stopped short of the junction you can see down towards Lode.  He spoke to some contractors from the BVC site who had parked their van in the lay-by and asked that they didn’t park there as it restricted residents view.  He also spoke to Highways who looked at the area and could not see any restriction they could put in that would improve the situation.  If the lay-by was not there the car parking would be worse.  C/Cllr Shuter could totally see the resident’s point of view but said it was a difficult one to solve especially with the difficulty of the current building work.

On other matters C/Cllr Shuter said Highways are looking to improve resident parking/visitor parking in Cambridge.  Cllr Bryant asked if Balfour Beatty inspect lamp posts for faults.  C/Cllr Shuter confirmed they don’t inspect, they rely on people reporting faults.  There had been a lot of lights out in Bottisham recently especially on Beechwood Avenue and C/Cllr Shuter will find out what the problem was. 

District

ECDC are still discussing parliamentary boundary changes of which they are a statutory consultee, changes will be made as we go from 650 to 600 MP’s.  The waste contract will be going over to the ECDC Trading Company from April next year and D/Cllr Sharp reported that D/Cllr Chaplin was investigating the CIL payments from the Lysander Close development for us.  
C/Cllr Shuter then left the meeting.

175.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:
a)  Local Council Conference

Cllr Bryant had attended this and been given a document called the Local Council Development Plan which showed the expectation that Parish Councils would take on more functions including ‘health’ in the future.
b)  Travellers Conference
Cllr Bryant reported that we had been contacted by Burwell Parish Council to say they had been disappointed with the initial response they received regarding travellers arriving on some of their open space. They have arranged a meeting with the Police and Crime Commissioner on Monday 12th February 2018, 7pm to discuss this and would be pleased for neighbouring parish councils to attend.  Cllr Buchanan said she would attend.

ACTION:  CLERK TO RESPOND TO BURWELL PC

176.
PLANNING:
As listed on the agenda.  Cllr Buchanan had also sent round a report.  

17/01876/FUL – Bottisham Place Farm

Cllr Jolley was concerned that the possibility of an entrance on the A1303 had not been explored sufficiently enough.  The current proposal would create a lot of upheaval to the High Street and the re-planting would take years to be re-established.  Parsonage Farm has already set the precedent by having an entrance on the A1303 so this should be looked into further to which all agreed.
17/02026/FUL- 12 Beechwood Avenue

The Planning Committee had no problems with this application.

The Planning Committee will be meeting on Wednesday 13th December 8pm to discuss their response to the local plan.

177.
COMMUNITY AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE:
The minutes from the meeting held 13th November had been circulated.  Cllr Jolley reported that work would be starting this week on clearing the churchyard. The gate to the cemetery needs re-welding and we needed to find an engineer to do this.  We proposed to re-new the contract with ECDC for the grass cutting. Cllr Jolley had met with Kevin Moran who was seconded to Highways to look at re-locating the speed cushion. They had looked at various options but found the best place was on Lode Road between the entrances of Bradfords Close and Arber Close especially in the light of resident’s complaints from Arber Close.  There will be a cost to re-install and for new signposting and notification documents.  We are awaiting costs before we agree to go ahead.  We are currently under spent on trees but there is a lot of work to do but it probably will not be this financial year.  
Councillors then reported on their areas of responsibility. No issues were raised other than from Cllr Walton who had noticed some fly tipping off of Thomas Christian Way and will report this on the CC website. Cllr Jolley requested that all Councillors familiarise themselves with the public footpaths in their area and to report problems direct or to the Clerk or to him as this would avoid the need to create a separate position. 

178.
FINANCE:

a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts


Mrs C Fullwood – Salary 


£783.70


L Crown – Litter Picking (4 weeks)
    52.50


   


J Fullwood – Litter Picking (4 weeks)
    52.50


Bottisham Primary School – grant

2904.76


Mr A Jolley – insulated tap cover

    11.98


Mr A Jolley – bedding plants

    43.50


HMR&C – PAYE



    38.60

Signed and verified by Cllr’s Bryant and Buchanan.

b)  Update from Finance Committee meeting 
The Finance Committee had held a meeting 29th November and the minutes had been circulated.
179.
SETTING OF PRECEPT 2018/19:
The Finance Committee had looked at current income and expenditure and compared this with requirements for the next financial year.  It had been agreed that employment costs would increase from £9450 to £14000. With the development of a new cemetery and other projects and extra responsibilities coming in we needed extra admin support.  The current Clerk did not want to take on any more extra hours and it was agreed the best idea would be to take on a part-time admin assistant who would have the responsibility for the cemeteries. Alongside this we would need provision for an additional computer etc. Grants to the community would increase from £1K to £2K.  Cemetery expenditure and CG&P budgets were staying much the same.  Regarding the future cemetery there will be additional consultancy fees and we have allowed £20K for construction as we hope to be able to purchase the field next year.  With 3 months of the year remaining current expenditure was £53230.  We have budgeted for a spend of £66650 for 2018/19.  Cllr Ogborn reported that the Finance Committee proposed a £10K rise in the precept which was still very low in comparison to other villages in East Cambs.  We believe this would adequately cover any future payments towards a new cemetery.  Cllr Ogborn therefore proposed we increase the precept from £35K to £45K for 2018/19 which was seconded by Cllr Jerman and agreed by all.
180.
FUTURE CEMETERY WORKING PARTY:

Cllr Ogborn hoped that all being well with the remainder of the dip wells we will be able to purchase the field next year.  We have also agreed a new contract with the Cemetery Consultant Peter Mitchell.

181.
PRE-SCHOOL PLAY AREA WORKING PARTY:
Cllr Di Lorenzo firstly thanked all the volunteers who delivered the Cresset and who had kindly delivered our questionnaire and also the village shop and Legion who had collated them.  We delivered 936 questionnaires and had 170 responses which we felt was a good result.  This was more than the Village Vision in 2011.  Cllr Di Lorenzo ran through some of the background to why we  had limited play facilities in the village although the ECDC Play Audit of 2012/13 had identified we had a deficit in open space and a surplus of pre-school play equipment this did not take into account that the primary school is only available out of school hours.

Cllr Di Lorenzo circulated a summary for each question. There were a lot of extra comments and responses from residents which need to be gone through and a number of residents had volunteered to help take this forward.  Cllr Di Lorenzo felt the subject had been divisive in the village and Cllr Jerman replied that the questionnaire showed it was not divisive, it was very clear that the view of the village was that it supports the acquisition of land for a pre-school play area.  The purpose of the questionnaire had been to look at if there was a need for pre-school play equipment and the questionnaire showed there was.  One resident had questioned numbering the questionnaires but Cllr Di Lorenzo said we wanted to make sure the data gathered was accurate.  We cannot tie a particular response to an area other than the areas that the Cresset deliverers used.  
Now the questionnaire was complete the second part was to take this forward.  The Working Party recommended contacting those residents that had expressed an interest asking them to help form a new Working Party with the current one with the remit being to acquire land, not to re-establish the need.  Cllr Di Lorenzo will go through the responses thoroughly and will make a list of residents who expressed an interest. Cllr Walton thanked the Working Party for their work on this.


